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Abstract

A 55 year old female came to Skin OPD with extensive pruritic annular papules and plaques
over both upper limbs, lower limbs, back and abdomen. Biopsy from one of the lesion
confirmed histopathologiclly Granuloma annulare. This case is being presented for its extensive
skin involvement without  any systemic disorder.
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Introduction
Granuloma annulare(GA)  is a disease of the skin of
unknown aetiology and pathogenesis characterized
by foci of alteration of collagen surrounded by
histiocytes and lymphocytes. Colcott Fox first
described granuloma annulare in 1895 and its specific
entity was established  by Radcliffe-Crocker label
in 1902 1. Granuloma annulare is relatively common
disease that occurs in all age groups and rarely in
infancy. It is characterized clinically by  papules and
annular plaques. It has been found to be associated
with diabetes mellitus, malignancies, thyroid
dysfunction, acquired immunodeficiency syndrome,
hepatitis C, and other viral infections2. Familial cases
of granuloma annulare has also been reported3. The
following clinical variants are recognized:- Localized,
Generalised, Subcutaneous, Perforating and Patch
type granuloma annulare.
Generalized granuloma annulare occurs
predominantly in adults comprising for 8 to 15 percent
of cases of granuloma annulare. The trunk is usually
involved, along with the neck and extremities.Face,
scalp, palms, and soles may be affected.4, 5  4.5%
cases of generalized granuloma  annulare is induced
by  anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy.6

Case report
A 55 year old lady came to our dermatology outpatient
department with history of pruritic  eruptions over the
both upper limbs, lower limbs, back and abdomen
consisting of annularpapules and plaques. Physical
examination revealed erythematous-violaceous
annular papules and  plaques with raised borders of
size 0.5 cm to 1 cm (Fig.1) covering both upper limbs
and lower limbs, abdomen, face (Fig.2) and back. Her
routine investigations were within normal limits with
normal blood sugars. Histopathology revealed a
granulomatous infiltrate of lymphocytes and histiocytes
around a central zone of degenerated collagen (Fig.
3) consistent with  granuloma annulare. To rule out
any systemic involvement Hemogram, Thyroid profile,
ELISA for HIV, Chest X ray, lipid profile, HBs Ag &
HCV serology were done and found to be within
normal limits. Her semen tested negative for in HIV
testing ELISA, HBs Ag &  HCV art body.

Fig.1. Granuloma annulare lesions on the arm.
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Discussion
Granuloma annulare is a common, skin disorder,
which occurs twice as commonly in women with
67% annular lesions. The age of onset is usually prior
to 30 years. Our patient was 55 year old.
Approximately 15 percent of patients have more than
ten lesions and are thus considered to have
generalized granuloma annulare. Our patient had
extensive lesions which have a predilection for the
trunk, forearms and proximal aspects of the
extremities. Generalized granuloma annulare may
represent a paraneoplastic phenomenon in patients
with lymphoma or other malignant conditions3,7. One
case of generalized granuloma annulare reported in
94 year old male8. Two cases reported as a initial

manifestation of chronic myelomonocytic leukemia.9

Generalized granuloma annulare associated with
gastrointestinal stromal tumor.10  21% of Generalised
granuloma annulare has been associated with
Diabetes mellitus11. Our case had no systemic
involvement.
Treatment has been attempted with topical and oral
glucocorticoids, antimalarials, hydroxychloroquine,
dapsone, cryosurgery, niacinamide, cyclosporine,
chlorambucil, retinoids and PUVA
photochemotherapy,  topical application of  vitamin
E, tumour necrosis factor-alpha inhibitor infliximab,
topical tacrolimus (calcineurin inhibitor), laser
destruction12. Consultation with a dermatologist is
recommended because of the possible toxicities of
these agents. We treated our patient with oral
Prednisolone with good response. This case is being
presented as its rare to find a case of generalized
granuloma annulare in a middle aged female with
extensive skin involvement and  no systemic disorder
which resolved completely with only oral steroids.
The patient is followed up for last 6 months for any
systemic disorder.
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